S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th December 2022 

In the Village Hall, Church Lane, South Wootton
Mr Price explained that the meeting would commence with a minute’s silence in memory of Mr John Smallwood who had sadly died on the 6th of December 2022, it was said that John had been a Parish Councillor for almost 50 years, first joining in 1974.

All members stood for the minute’s silence.

Mr Narborough stated that he had lived next door to John for 50 years and said that he was a true legend, he added that he had watched and helped him over the years and was sad that he had died.

Mr Price informed members that he had written a eulogy to be read out at John’s funeral to be held on Wednesday 21st December at 12.30pm at St Mary’s Church.

Mrs Banks said that a lovely piece had been put into the Lynn News mainly regarding John’s time spent at King Edward VII School, and it was suggested that a piece be put in about his time at the Parish Council.

With all members happy, Mr Price said that he would organise this.

1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mrs T Banks, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mrs M Albinson, Mr A Evans, Mr K Reynolds, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds

County Councillor Mr N Daubney

Public: Mr Karl Anthony – The Bridge For Heroes

APOLOGIES: None
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th November 2022, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Jordan, seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
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4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – 
Presentation from Karl Anthony – The Bridge For Heroes:  See attached

Mr Price welcomed Mr Anthony to the meeting and asked him if he would like to give his presentation.

Mr Anthony explained that members may have seen the presence of The Bridge for Heroes in Kings Lynn, he explained that premises are sited in South Clough Lane, close to Tower Street in Kings Lynn and also on the North Lynn Industrial Estate.

He explained that the voluntary charity group was established twelve years ago, by Mr and Mrs Taylor and is dedicated to providing practical and emotional support to those who are serving or have served our country and their immediate families.
He explained that at the North Lynn site there is an Activity Centre, providing free activities such as, woodwork, knitting, games and art.

Mr Anthony stated that he had served in the Royal Air Force for 24 years and had been deployed in four wars, finishing in Marham, and settling in the area.

He informed members that The Bridge For Heroes charity receives between 12-18 new referrals per month with 250 people accessing services monthly, he added that people come with various needs including mental health trauma.
He explained that just recently the charity had been able to help a 78-year-old man, who was discharged from Chatterton House and homeless.

Mr Anthony said that he had brought along some leaflets and postcards with more details of what the charity does and why.

He added that The Bridge for Heroes charity was very proud to be awarded an MBE Award from the Queen which was received at Buckingham Palace.

Mr Anthony stated that he was at the evenings meeting to reach out to the Community to let people know that help is available, he added that South Wootton is the first Parish Council he had visited and that he would like to visit more.
He said that the Parish Council, has also agreed to let him attend and speak at the Parish Assembly in April 2023.
-118-

Mr Anthony explained some other recent scenarios of where The Bridge for Heroes charity has helped people locally, he said that he was grateful that the Parish Council is helping to get the word out that they are there to help.

Mr Jordan stated that the Parish Council had recently signed the Armed Forces Covenant and confirmed that we will also help people if we can. He suggested that Mr Anthony contact Penny Dossetor, the Editor of the Contact Magazine about the possibility of placing a small article within it, he said that the Magazine goes out to approximately 1,200 households in The Wootton’s.

Mr Anthony said that several Social Media platforms are also used to promote the charity, and leaflets and postcards are available.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she would provide Mr Anthony with Penny Dossetor’s contact details.
With no questions, Mr Anthony thanked members for allowing him to attend and he left the meeting.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Daubney: Cllr Daubney stated that he was the Leader of the Borough Council when The Bridge for Heroes charity started, he said that they helped them to locate and secure suitable property and added that they do amazing work.
Cllr Daubney stated that the County Council has formally decided on a deal which marks a new devolution agreement between the Government and Norfolk County Council. The deal will provide funding from the Government for Counties that take this step. 

As part of the deal, the Council will adopt a governance model with a directly elected leader who will elect their own Cabinet.
Cllr Daubney confirmed that funding for the new Multi Service Centre at the old Argos building has been approved, this will provide a modern library, space for groups and community organisations and workspaces.
He added that the existing library will be preserved as a Community building.
Finally, Cllr Daubney stated that after accompanying a parent on a school run, he found that the traffic lights at the Castle Rising Road / Wootton Road junction were a nightmare, with crossing it on foot virtually impossible, he said that he would raise the issue again in the hope that the traffic lights can be upgraded. 
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With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Daubney for his report.

Borough Councillor Nockolds: See attached report.

Cllr Nockolds stated that after attending a recent CIL Spending Panel meeting it was made clear that the Council needs to be kept informed of applicants starting point of a project even if it's just the procurement of work or planning permission etc.
She said that otherwise the applicant could receive a request for the funding to be returned, especially if the agreed Terms & Conditions has not been applied.
Mr Wells enquired whether the Council was cracking down on land banking and whether we suffer from this in our area.
It was stated that this came down from Central Government, and yes Norfolk does suffer from this.

Mrs Banks asked if there is a penalty if the Borough Council does not meet targets for housing. It was confirmed that this matter is under discussion.

With no further questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Nockolds for her report.

Borough Councillor Middleton: No Report
6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:

Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that due to a lack of items for discussion, the meeting scheduled for 7th December had been cancelled, however, he had one or two items to mention. 

The Pond: He reported that there had been a bit of vandalism lately with posts at the Pond being ripped out and thrown in the Pond and Litter Bins being uprooted.

He said that Mr Peter Lee has looked at the remedial work and this will be carried out in due course.

Mr Narborough added that the track across the Green is looking good and stated that following work on the pipes earlier in the year, the water levels of the Pond had not risen.

Allotments:  Mr Narborough confirmed that one Tenant had been given Notice to Quit the tenancy of their two plots, these will be relet in the New Year.
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Possible Budget Requests:  Mr Narborough confirmed that a copy of the Budget Requests had been circulated to all members and asked if anyone had anything they wished to add.

With all members happy, it was said that these would be put forward to the Finance Committee meeting scheduled for Thursday 5th January 2023.

Parish Office Extension:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the external build is now complete, and the internal work has now started, with plastering planned for next week. 

Mr Jordan commented that a few snags have come up along the way, however, things are moving forward and going well, it is unclear when the work will be complete, however, it was agreed that the new Meeting Room will be worth the wait.
Mrs Cornwell stated that a revision of the Hire Charges will need to be considered, it was suggested that these and the Hire Charges for the Village Hall could be discussed at the January Finance Committee meeting.

With no questions, all members were happy.
Finance
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, informed members that a Dog Waste Bin survey had been carried out with the Borough Council, he explained that a few bins had been found to be positioned too high and some of the larger capacity bins were proving to be too heavy for operatives to empty.
He added that the Parish Council must consider its bins and stated that some may need replacing, which will be at a cost.

Mr Wells informed members that the matter had also been discussed at the Wootton Park Association meeting, where it was suggested that an insert such as a piece of wood or polystyrene could be put in the bottom to reduce capacity.

Mr Jordan said that dialogue is ongoing with the Borough Council to hopefully resolve the matter as quickly and cost effectively as possible.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.

-121-

Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for November 2022 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with a copy of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

22/00074/TPO - Old Rectory, Hall Lane, South Wootton:  Mr Hofmeister noted from the Planning Reports that a large number of trees at the Old Rectory had been given approval for removal, it was noted that this had been a delegated decision.

He asked if someone had been out to the site to carry out an inspection of the trees as it was stated that many were either leaning or dead.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Richard Fisher is the Arborcultural Officer at the

Borough Council and it is hoped that he had visited.

Allison Homes (Larkfleet) Development – Street Naming: Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Allison Homes (Larkfleet) Development and stated that Louisa Carter, one of their Planners had been in touch to ask if the Parish Council would like to suggest any street names for the development, it was said that twelve street names are required.

Mrs Banks stated that she had given the matter some thought and had produced a list of Artists, Actors and Musicians who all have connections with Norfolk.

It was also suggested that Mr John Smallwood and Mr Charles Richman be considered bearing in mind their strong connection to the Parish, as well as a former family doctor and a former Borough Council Leader.

Mrs Banks said that she would send Mrs Cornwell a copy of the list.
All members were happy.
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Allison Homes (Larkfleet) Development – Street Lighting: Mrs Cornwell informed members that correspondence from the Electrical Services Technician at Norfolk County Council had been received regarding the lighting requirement at the Allison Homes Development site.
She explained that NCC has no responsibility for street lighting and asked members if they would like lighting to be provided on the development and whether the Parish Council would accept responsibility for it.

Mr Jordan stated that as the Parish Council has agreed for lighting to be provided on the adjacent Persimmon Homes Development, we should do the same for this site, and once again recommended that footway lighting is installed by the developer to the appropriate standards and that the Parish Council will pay for its future supply and maintenance, which would be balanced by the Precept from the additional homes.
After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council agrees to lighting being provided on the development and accepts responsibility for it, this was seconded by Mr Bland with all members in favour.
Mr Jordan confirmed that the lighting will be designed and installed to a Footway standard.
Policy
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that a meeting had been held on Thursday 24th November 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 
Teenage parties in the Village Hall: Mr Hofmeister explained that following a request from a resident to hold a 16th birthday party in the Village Hall, members of the Policy Committee had discussed the matter at length.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council does not allow 16th to 21st birthday parties to be held in the Village Hall, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had amended the Conditions of Letting document accordingly.

All members were happy.

Staff Appraisals:  Mr Hofmeister confirmed that all members of the Policy Committee had been provided with a Staff Appraisal Report, which outlined any adjustments to Salaries and a breakdown of the full costs to the Parish Council which will take effect from 1st April 2023. 
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With all members happy, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council accepts the Staff Appraisal Report and proposed Salary increases and that salaries and hours of employment are reviewed as appropriate; this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Any increases to Salaries would be with effect from 1st April 2023.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Junior School: - See attached.
Mr Narborough spoke regarding the increase in traffic and parking problems at the local schools and felt that the situation was worse recently with parking horrendous.

Comment was made that just recently 22 cars had been counted parked in the cul-de-sac along Priory Lane.

It was suggested that the recent very cold weather could be contributing to the problem.  

Cllr Nockolds stated that North Wootton School may consider losing some of its playing field to accommodate additional parking, it was also said that many children come from out of the area, so therefore they rely on the use of a car.

Mr Wells asked if the schools are still mainly focused on results or are they more diverse than just that.

Mr Scales said that some areas of education are nationally tested, however, the schools also provide a wide range of extra-curricular activities such as music (guitar and piano), choir, art, and sports clubs.

With no other questions, Mr Price thanked both Cllr Nockolds and Mr Scales for their school reports. 

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 17th November 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 
She said that the “200 Club” is still in need of more members, it was suggested at the meeting that more prizes for lesser amounts could persuade more members to join, anyone wishing to join the “200 Club” can do so by contacting Tracey at the Parish Office.
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With no questions, all members were happy.
South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Banks confirmed that a meeting had been held on 15th November 2022, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.
She was pleased to report that Mr Richard High from the Priory Rotary and his team (children from North Wootton Academy, members from the Wootton Park Association, SWiB members and Borough Cllr Nockolds) had carried out the Tree Planting at the 9-acre field, things had gone well, and the end result is very pleasing. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had emailed Mr High thanking him for his efforts and asked if Mrs Banks could also pass on our appreciation to SWiB members.

Mr Jordan spoke briefly regarding the recent QE Hospital Annual Team Awards and congratulated Mrs Banks for receiving the “Volunteer of the Year” Award.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus:
NCC      

Safer Newsletter December



    Info
Norfolk ALC

In Memory of Sarah Thorpe



       “
Police


Priority Setting Meeting Dates



       “

Richard High

9 Acre Field Tree Planting




       “

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
138
Anglian Water


108484
Allots 17/8 – 16/11

292.62

139
Mrs J Nicholls


108485
Bus Shelter cleaning
              90.00

140
Total Energies


108486
S/Lighting Supply
          1738.56

141
Total Energies


108487
PO Electric


111.73

142
Total Energies


108488
VH Electric


156.37

143
4 Way Electrical

108489
Inverter Repairs

  53.51

144
ESPO



108490
VH Gas


124.38

145
M Fysh


108491
PO & VH Window Clean
  25.00

146
Cooper and Elms

108492
Hearing Loop -VH

187.75

147
SLCC



108493
M Kirby Subs


146.00

148
ESPO



108494
VH Materials/PO Key safe 
471.57

149
Brights



108495
VH Cleaning


451.01

150
HMRC



108496
Cont’b – Nov

          1262.86

150A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 29 Nov Cont’b  - Nov
                      1874.33

150B
Prudential


BACS 29 Nov AVC – TC –Nov
  
150.00

150C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 29 Nov Salary & Exps Nov)

150D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 29 Nov Salary – Nov)                        3801.15
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150E
S Wightman


BACS 29 Nov Salary– Nov)      

150F
D Philpot


BACS 29 Nov Salary – Nov)
                      1540.53

150G
J.S D’Aloia


BACS 29 Nov Stage Payment                   36000.00

150H
BMAC Gdn Svs

BACS 29 Nov – Various Jobs
                        240.00

150I
Peter Bourner


BACS 29 Nov – Tree Surgery

970.00

150J
V & J Knitwear

BACS 29 Nov – Refuse Sacks

  66.72

150K
BT 



BACS 29 Nov – VH Wi-Fi


  29.99

150L
Barclays


BACS 29 Nov – Bank Charges

  38.37

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
151
Paramount Fire 
108497
Fire Extinguisher Service

223.44

152
Anglian Water

108498
VH Water



179.57

153
NCC


108499
Safer Membership


  30.00

154
ECS Computers
108500
Online backup


            188.04

155
K & M Lighting

108501
S/Lighting Maintenance

499.19

156
BCKLWN

108502
VH Premises Licence

            180.00

157
Probus


108503
VH Deposit refund


  50.00

158
Thornalley’s

108504
Refund Cemetery Fees paid twice     250.00

159
Norfolk Cleaning Co
108505
VH Chair cleaning


400.00

160
Total Energies

108506
CANCELLED

161
CTS Security

108507
W/P CCTV Maintenance

119.40

162
The Flag Shop
108508
Union Flag – St Marys

  25.95

163
Total Energies

108509
PO Electric – Nov


  86.69

164
Total Energies

108510
VH Electric – Nov


257.24

165
Total Energies

108511
S/Lighting Supply – Nov
          1590.04

Bank balances as at 30.11.2022
Community Account
      

     
          56,553.13
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                   0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                              100,000.00
Total                                                                                              £ 156,553.13
There being no further business the Chairman wished all members a Merry Christmas and closed the meeting at 8.05pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th January 2023, in the Village Hall, South Wootton.
10th January 2023                                                               

     Chairman
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